
Hitchhike stats for 2010

Happy new year to all!

Yesterday, December 30th, I returned home after a very fruitful 12 day trip
to the Kanto and Kansai areas of Japan. Kanto includes Tokyo and Kansai is
all of the area of Kyoto, Osaka, Kobe and surrounding towns and cities. The
total distance hitchhiked in Japan this year was 15800 kilometers.

The graph below shows a comparison of the distance I hitchhiked this year
compared to 4 previous years. As you can see, it was a bit less than last
year’s total of 19530 kilometers.

Graph of distances hitchhiked in Japan through the years

Adventure hitchhiking home from Misawa
city, Aomori Prefecture
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Nov. 14, 2010: Today I hitchhiked back home from Misawa city in Aomori, a
distance of 570 kilometers, in only 8.5 hours and 3 cars! This was probably
one of the quickest and easiest days ever hitchhiking such a distance.

Misawa is home to a large US Air Force base. Many of the people of the city
can speak English. I’m sure they benefit economically from the base.

The first driver was a young father, Mr. Nagano, with his two sons, 5 and 6
years old in the back seat. He works as an air traffic controller at Misawa
Air base and his wife works part time at a MacDonalds. Mr. Nagano was on his
way to Hachinohe, but because he had extra time, and because he seemed to
enjoy speaking to me in English, he took me way out of his way down the
Hachinohe expressway to Orizumi Service area. From there it was much easier
to get a ride rather than from the expressway entrance at Hachinohe.

The next car were 3 older ladies on their way to Mizusawa in Iwate
Prefecture. They took me to Shiwa Service Area past Morioka. I was now in an
excellent position to get to Adatara Service Area in Fukushima, the service
area just before the Ban’estsu expressway junction. I needed to travel along
the Ban’etsu if I hoped to get home that day.

The last driver, Mr. Motoki, was on his way to Maebashi city in Gunma. It was
pretty much a straight shot for Mr. Motoki to go down the Tohoku expressway,
get off at Sano in Tochigi prefecture, and take the national highway route 50
toward Maebashi from where he would pick up yet another expressway, but he
instead opted to take me to Niigata via the Ban’etsu expressway. It was a bit
longer for him to go toward Niigata, but it is also a straight shot from
Niigata to his destination of Maebashi.

It was dark by the time we reached Adatara SA, and Mr. Motoki didn’t want me
to hitchhike in the dark, so he offered to take me home. It was probably
better overall for Mr. Motoki to return the way he did, for he avoided at
least one traffic jam and saved an extra 1000 yen in toll by staying on the
expressway. On the weekends in Japan, if you have a “ETC card”, you can
travel any distance in Japan on the expressway for only a 1000 yen! This is
only a fraction of the toll on a weekday.

Adventure to Akita station
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I needed to travel from Niigata to Aomori city for important business the
following day. If I hitchhike, I like to give myself two days to be on the
safe side to be on time for such matters. Aomori city is 470 kilometers from
home and mostly by regular highway. I often can only get as far as Akita city
– a little over half way – where I spend the night at a friend’s house. But
this time I couldn’t spare an extra day. That meant a long ride by the slow,
non-express train to save money.

There was an hour and a half wait time between changing trains in Akita.
Rather than take the train to Akita station, I opted to get off at Kamihama
station which is close to Route 7 and half way between Sakata city and Akita
city. The train station man was surprised I got off at Kamihama. He said,
“There is nothing here!” I told him, “I’ll find something to do!”

After only a few minutes wait at the traffic signal just in front of the
station, a man in a recycle truck carrying what he referred to as “sleeping
resources” (a junk motorcycle and some metal trash) picked me up and said he
could take me just before Akita city, about 80 kilometers! I knew I could
still easily make the train connection at Akita station if I couldn’t
hitchhike further past Akita.

The man, Mr. Shindo (63) is a metal recycle dealer. His business card says,
“Metal recycle with a smile”. Mr. Shindo’s philosophy of life is similar to
mine. “Life is a journey” he says. It began to rain and so he decided after a
while to take me all the way to Akita station. On the way Mr. Shindo bought
me a nice lunch of fried noddles and introduced me to his lady friend at the
noodle shop. By hitchhiking, I made two new friends, got a free lunch, and
saved 1000 yen of train fare. Life is indeed a journey.

Adventure hitchhiking to Okabe station
in Saitama
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Nov. 6, 2010:　Today my destination was Konosu city in Saitama Prefecture,
some 250 kilometers from home. I got to Okabe station on the Takasaki line in
4 cars. The third vehicle was Mr. Mrs. Noda, dentists who live in Kamo City
in Niigata Prefecture. Every time I meet a dentist, I always show them my
teeth and they exclaim how nice they are. I inherited exceptionally strong
teeth from my mother who had all of hers up to when she turned 80. I’m 60
years old and never had a cavity.

The Nodas took me to the Yorii parking area on the Kan’etsu expressway which
is not far from Hanazono interchange. I hoped to catch a ride exiting the
expressway at Hanazono that was going in the direction of Kumagaya city, the
big city not far from Konosu. But after waiting over 30 minutes with no
success, I opted to leave the parking area out the back parking area workers`
gate and try to catch a ride on the regular road. I never got off the
Kan’etsu expressway at Yorii before and was unfamiliar with the area. I soon
learned it is an especially remote place, far from a large city, and there
was no traffic along the country road I was walking on! I only had the
setting sun to my back to know I was going in the right direction. I’ve joked
sometimes that because Japan is so small with so many trains, if you walk in
any direction for any length of time, you are bound to arrive at a train
station that goes somewhere. This is true but that “length of time” could be
very long indeed if you are deep in the country like I was. It would have
taken me well over an hour to walk it, and I was hauling a rather heavy piece
of luggage.

Finally a car approached me. The nice thing about being deep in the country
is that usually the very first car will stop, and so was the case today. The
driver was glad to give me a lift to the closest station for he was going
that way. I would have walked further than I needed to without him not
knowing the roads.

Ten day hitchhike adventure circling
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central Japan

The red line is the route I
traveled by hitchhiking.

October 24 to Nov. 3, 2010: I hitchhiked 1390 kilometers in 18 vehicles to
cities in the Kanto plain (Tokyo and vicinity), Osaka, and then returned home
by a different route along the Sea of Japan. As you can see from the map, I
didn’t hitchhike the entire distance. On two occasions friends happened to be
going toward my destination and gave me a lift, and several times I had to
take trains for expediency sake.

Tokyo Bay
Aqua-Line

I traveled along the Tokyo Bay Aqua-Line for the very first time, a bridge
and tunnel that crosses Tokyo bay. By car this is the fastest way to get from
southern Chiba to Kawasaki bypassing the traffic congested Tokyo area and
saving 65 kilometers in distance. I had wondered how it could be possible to
build a bridge that spans the bay at one point and goes into the bay midway,
but as you can see from the photo on the right, the bridge reaches a man made
island at the point the tunnel begins.

Because I had to take three trains from Kawasaki after getting off the Aqua
line to get back to the expressway at Kokuho parking area on the Tomei, I
wondered if I really did save time. It was a case of a “bird in the hand is
worth two in the bush” because the driver just happened to be going that
direction and getting rides through Tokyo was far less certain. I wanted to
be in Osaka that evening to avoid the rains of a coming Typhoon, and so
spending 770 yen train fare to help speed my journey seemed worth the money.
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I met a hitchhiker while heading toward Osaka at the Kohoku parking area on
the Tomei expressway, a lady from France who was going to Shimoda, the
southern city of the Izu peninsular in Shizuoka Prefecture. It’s very rare to
see other hitchhikers in Japan, and this is the first time ever to find a
female hitchhiking, an older lady at that! She said she’s older than me so
that would be in her mid 60s. I felt sorry for her because her Japanese is
not very good though she says she’s lived in Japan already for 10 years, and
because her destination was rather hard to get to, mostly by low road. I told
her it would be better if we hitchhike together. I found the Japanese are
more apt to pick up male/female couples. The first car, a married coiuple,
took us to Ebina service area past Atsugi, and the second driver took her as
far as Ashigara near Mt. Fuji.

Hitchhiking on a rainy day to Saitama

Hisami and Toshio Yamaguchi. They
went out of their way to take me to
Sakae PA on the Hokuriku Expressway

October 15, 2010: Today was cloudy with light showers from time to time. I
needed be in the city of Kumagaya in Saitama Prefecture by 10:30AM the next
day for important business. My destination was Noda city in Chiba Prefecture,
about 300 kilometers from home. Noda is close to Tokyo to the northeast. From
there I would make it in two trains to Kumagaya in plenty of time if I left
by 8AM.

The first ride, Mr. and Mrs. Yamaguchi who were heading to Nagaoka City by
regular road, went out of their way for me to take me to Sakae Parking area
on the Hokuriku expressway. After waiting slightly over an hour at Sakae and
getting a bit impatient, a man from the Tohoku Power Co. offered to take me
to Muika Machi, nearly a 1/3 of my journey. He took me to the Muika Machi
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interchange.

After a few minutes it started to rain. I spotted a Jusco department store
only a couple hundred meters away and walked to it. By the time I got there,
it began raining pretty hard. I was glad to have shelter and eat lunch at the
Jusco.

Thirty minutes later the rain stopped and I walked back to the interchange.
After about 15 minutes, a Noodle shop man took me to Echigo Yuzawa, about 22
kilometers further. He looked different from most Japanese because of his
long sideburns, something uncommon in Japan. There is a Parking Area called
Ishiuchi about 6 kilometers before Echigo Yuzawa, but I didn’t want to get
off there because there were only a dozen cars parked in the area. That might
have been a mistake because things did not go according to expectation at
Echigo Yuzawa! Half a dozen drivers offered me rides, but they were all going
back in the direction I just came from. This is just the opposite of what I
experienced at the same place a couple years ago! I was heading home to
Niigata, but all the drivers where going the opposite way toward Tokyo.

After waiting over an hour, it was getting dark just a little after 5PM. I
checked the train time with my cell phone’s Internet connection and found a
train leaving at 5:56PM. This train with its connections would get me to Noda
before midnight. The station was about a 20 minute walk from the interchange
and I started walking toward it going up route 17 with traffic heading to
Saitama and still holding out a paper sign showing my destination in a last
ditch effort to catch a ride. It paid off! A kind man who sells Japanese
pastries took me as far as Shinmachi Station on the Takasaki line in Saitama
Prefecture! This saved me over 2000 yen and at least an hour of time because
he took the expressway which is much faster than local trains.

Hitchhike adventure to Misawa city,
Aomori city, Saitama prefecture Soka
city, (next to Tokyo) Niigata city

https://www.jamesjpn.net/life-in-japan/hitchhike-adventure-to-misawa-city-aomori-city-saitama-prefecture-soka-city-next-to-tokyo-niigata-city/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/life-in-japan/hitchhike-adventure-to-misawa-city-aomori-city-saitama-prefecture-soka-city-next-to-tokyo-niigata-city/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/life-in-japan/hitchhike-adventure-to-misawa-city-aomori-city-saitama-prefecture-soka-city-next-to-tokyo-niigata-city/


On October 8th, 2010, from Sendai, the largest city in the northeastern area
of Japan, I hitchhiked in 8 vehicles to the city of Misawa in Aomori
Prefecture. Misawa city is host to a US Air Force military base. Yours truly
served the Air Force and the government of the United States of America from
February 10, 1970, to February 9, 1974. I appreciated the discipline of
military life, and seriously considered before my tour of duty expired to
continue my server my government, the United States of America. However,
after 3 years and 9 months left in my military duty, I felt called to a
higher calling. I wanted to do more in life than follow my wife’s shopping
cart when buying groceries to feed me and the rest of the family. I felt
called to be an ambassador to the Kingdom of the Creator, Jesus, Yeshua.

Every person I encounter in life is a unique experience for me to understand
why the Creator made us like Him but yet so different from each other. A few
of the kind Japanese people who picked me up:
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Return trip from Saitama
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Oct. 3, 2010:　Today I hitchhiked from Sayama City just north of Tokyo back
home to Niigata in 6 cars. At first, I had to walk about 45 minutes to get to
the highway that goes to the Kan’etsu expressway. After that, a driver in a
sports car took me to Kawagoe Interchange. He said his dream was to become an
F-10 jet fighter pilot but couldn’t because he would have had to become an
American as well. � I told him that once I met a fighter pilot in the
Japanese self-defense force. He said it’s no fun having your body daily
subjected to tremendous g-forces in sharp turns during training exercises.

The next car took me to the Miyoshi Service area. Though Miyoshi is actually
in the opposite direction, the direction going to Tokyo instead of Niigata,
because it is only a few minutes up the road I usually accept rides there
because I know how to walk around to the other side of the service area.
There is an access road that goes under the expressway. It’s about a 10-
minute walk.

From Miyoshi two cars took me to Kamisato just before Gunma. After a
relatively short wait, 4 men picked me up and took me the majority of the way
back home, about 200 kilometers further. But I still had about 15 kilometers
left. Though I could have taken a train the rest of the way, because it was
still early and good weather, and the men left me off on a road that is
relatively a straight shot back home, I hitchhiked and caught a ride with the
Saito family. There were 3 small children in the car, the oldest being 11.
Mrs. Saito was so amazed to hear of my hitchhiking adventures over the years,
and how far I have traveled and met so many people.

On the road in Osaka
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It took me nearly 14 hours today to hitchhike 560 kilometers to Osaka! I got
stuck for a period of time at the halfway point in the city of Kanazawa. A
parking attendant at Fudoji parking area on the Hokuriku expressway asked me
to leave. I walked down to the regular road, hitchhiked to the next big
interchange, and got back on the expressway two hours later.

Man who took me to Kanazawa in his
BMW

Mr. and Mrs. Izumi with 3 year old
daughter Chitose. They took me from
Yoneyama SA to Nadachihama after a
brief stop for shopping in Joetsu
City

Kohei and Kayo who took me from
Kanazawa to Fukui

Ken and Shigeru. They took me to
Shiga Prefecture from Fukui
Prefecture.

The highlight of this trip was to get a ride in a convertible two seater BMW
sports car with the top down. Though it rained a bit when riding, the rain
didn’t fall on us but was blown over the car’s windshield.
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100 Kilometer Cycling Adventure

Mt. Yahiko and Mt. Kakuda from a distance of 20 kilometers.

I enjoy taking long bicycle trips from time to time. I thought it would be a
good day’s challenge to circle two famous mountains of Niigata, Mt. Kakuda
and Mt. Yahiko, and return home before nightfall. Mt. Kakuda and Mt. Yahiko
are not famous for their height. Mt. Yahiko is only 600 some meters high.
They are famous for being the only mountains smack dab on the coast of the
Sea of Japan in the midst of the flat rice fields that Niigata is famous for.
Click the photo to see an enlargement.

Niigata has some of the flattest areas in all of Japan. One reason it’s so
flat is that much of Niigata (Japanese meaning “new lagoon”) was reclaimed
from the ocean. All of the rice growing area between the Shinano and Agano
rivers, meaning the area you see in the photo below, used to be underwater.

It took me a little over two hours to cycle 30 kilometers to Kakudahama which
is the northern base of Mt. Kakuda. I didn’t know the roads but followed what
I thought was the closest route by line of sight. It turned out that I
probably zigzagged back and forth on the roads between the rice fields a lot
more than I needed to.

From Kakudahama I took the only road that runs along the coast of the Sea of
Japan, a road over rolling hills and through several tunnels. The traffic was
light and therefore a bit safer for a cyclist than on a normal highway. I
needed to ride as far as the lowest point past Mt. Yahiko. I knew I reached
it when I arrived at the mouth of Bunsui, a river that is a tributary of the
Shinano river, the longest river in Japan. There is a road running parallel
to it going in the direction I needed to go, and I knew it would be therefore
flat.

I could add photos to this post. If you want to see them, please say so in a
comment.
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Adventure Hitchhking During Golden
Week

children of a couple who took me to a parking area on the Hokuriku
Expressway.

Trip 1: From Niigata to Osaka

Japan enjoys a string of holidays from April 29 to May 5th known as Golden
Week. I took advantage of this time to travel.

On May 2, 2010, I hitchhiked to Osaka from Niigata, a distance of 585
kilometers in 10 cars. Five of the cars were married couples and three of
them had small children in the back seat. During holidays like Golden Week
and Obon in August, I often get picked up by families visiting their
hometowns. Sometimes they have the family dog with them. In the back seat of
the seventh car was a beautiful three-year-old Golden Retriever named Mary.

The children's
parents

At the Amagozen parking area in Ishikawa Prefecture after waiting for an hour
for a car, I was asked to leave by one of the parking attendants! He told me
I couldn’t hitchhike there. It is extremely rare for me to be asked to leave
an expressway parking area, and I have no choice but to comply. It was still
only a little over halfway to my destination and didn’t have enough money to
take a bus or train the rest of the way to Osaka.

The parking attendant told me where I could catch a bus from within the
parking area. I walked halfway toward it, saw a man, and making eye contact
with him, I told him I wanted to go to Osaka. He asked where in Osaka.
Anywhere I said. It turned out the man was going exactly to the very parking
area in Osaka I wanted to get off at, the Sakae Parking area! He is a rather
well-to-do man, a company president owning 3 companies, and his wife was in
the back seat. I consider it a real miracle to run into him just when I
needed a ride most desperately! We had a most pleasant conversation with him
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and his wife who happens to be Chinese from Taiwan! This was the second time
today to ride with a foreigner. The wife of the driver in the previous
vehicle is from the Philippines.

Trip 2: From Osaka to Hamamatsu City in Shizuoka

Couple with two
year old daughter
who took me from
Osaka to Kyoto

On May 5th I traveled in 4 cars 273 kilometers from Osaka to the city of
Hamamatsu in the Tokkai area of Japan. Tokkai is famous for its earthquakes
and occasional tsunami. It also happens to be one of the most popular areas
to live in Japan due to its warm and sunny weather throughout the year. Only
this year I found it unusually cold during my previous trip last April.
Where’s “global warming” when you need it? I remember the Tokkai area being
warmer in mid-winter than it was last April, and that was 25 years ago!

Three of the 4 cars were families, and two had young children in the car. The
first car took me to the Katsugawa Service area just before Kyoto. Sometimes
I have to wait a relatively long time just to get to the other side of a
large city like Kyoto, but today I caught the second ride in a matter of
minutes. An older couple took me to a parking area close to Nagoya.

The last driver was a father of 3 children and a minister of the Tenrikyo
faith, a religion that began in the city of Tenri Japan in 1838. Tenrikyo is
unusual for Japan because it is neither Buddhist nor Shinto and is a
monotheistic religion, a belief in only one God. It seems to have had a lot
of influence from Christian missionaries to Japan.

More about Tenrikyo.

Trip 3: Hamamatsu to Tokyo

Three young men who took me to
Fujikawa near Mt. Fuji

The next day on May 6th I needed to go to Noda city in Chiba on the eastern
side of Tokyo. I also had an appointment at 7 PM to meet a man in Otemachi,
the heart of Tokyo, a man from the U.K. who wrote me during this trip and
expressed interest in my website!

From Hamamatsu, it only took 3 cars to go to Tokyo. The first car was goiing
the opposite direction toward Nagoya, but I grabbed it because the Hamanako
Service area is only 8 kilometers from where I was at the Hamamatsu Nishi
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interchange, and it is very easy to walk to the side of this particular
service area to catch traffic going the opposite way.

Mt. Fuji as seen from the Fujikawa
Service Area in Shizuoka

Three young men, all younger than my own two sons took me to the Fujikawa
Service area. The view of Mt. Fuji today was better than I expected it to be.
Normally the best time to see it is mid-winter when the sky is clearest with
fewer clouds surrounding it.

The last car was elderly two ladies, one 75 years old, who took me to Yoga in
Tokyo. I got to Tokyo by 4PM, and decided to use the extra time before the
7PM appointment to meet with my friends Steven and Teiko. and helped Teiko
set up her own WordPress blog. (Japanese only)

Mt. Fuji as seen
from Susuno
snapped from a
moving car.

Trip 4: The return home

May 7, 2010: Japan enjoyed good weather thoughout the Golden Week holiday,
but today was Friday, a regular work day, and the weather turned cloudy and
raining. But the rain in the Kanto area of Tokyo was light and intermittent,
and I had a fold-up umbrella that I usually carry. I decided to go home today
to have a couple of days of rest before work on Monday at my new job. I’m so
glad I did because it took me two days to recover from this trip! When I
travel I usually feel great, but upon returning home it’s as if God pulled
out the plug and I’m exhausted.

The first vehicle from the Miyoshi Service area near Tokyo was a truck which
is unusual on the expressway. Trucks don’t usually pick me up, but perhaps
this one did because I asked the rider in the parking area and he asked the
driver. They took me as far as Kamisato in Saitama which is next to the
border of Gunma and just before the junction of the Joshi’etsu expressway
that goes to Nagano. Not many cars are going to Niigata from Kamisato. Most
go only as far as Takasaki or Maebashi in Gunma, and many take the
Joshin’etsu toward Karuizawa and Nagano city. I could catch a ride going that
way, but it’s a longer roundabout way to Niigata and would get me home later.
I opted to go for the road and wait for the direct route.

After about an hour a man saw my Niigata sign and offered to take me as far
as Sanjo city. This was great because Niigata city is only 40 kilometers
further and I could take a train from that point. The man’s name was Mr. Sato
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and he was talkative throughout the remaining 200 kilometers of the trip.

Monday adventure from Aomori to
Niigata

Mr. Kato who took
me to Kuroishi on
the Tohoku
Expressway

April 19, 2010: I had intended to hitchhike back home on Sunday morning but
stayed in Aomori city in northern Honshu an extra day to deal with a friend’s
PC problem. Hitchhiking on a weekend or a holiday is always easier. There are
more cars on the road with families traveling longer distances. Weekdays, and
especially a Monday mean people traveling for business reasons, and they are
usually not in a happy mood.

But this morning I had help to get started. Rather than walk to the highway
and try to hitchhike 5 kilometers to the Aomori Chuo entrance of the Tohoku
expressway, the friend with whom I stayed with offered to drive me there.
This gave me a 30 minute head start. My home in Niigata is 580 kilometers
distance via the Tohoku and Ban’etsu expressways and I hoped to return the
same day.

The Kitayama
brothers who took
me to Hirosaki
Owani interchange.
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The first driver, Mr. Kato, said he would only go as far as Kuroishi, about
20 kilometers down the road. The traffic at Kuroshi was only a tiny fraction
of Aomori Chuo, and I wondered if I made a mistake taking the ride from Mr.
Kato. I knew the next expressway entrance at Hirosaki Owani would be much
better for me, and headed that direction on foot. I knew it was too far to
walk all the way, but nevertheless I continued walking down the road until I
caught the next ride nearly an hour later. Twin brothers with the family name
of Kitayama picked me up! They are highly skilled carpenters who make
Buddhist temples and Shinto shrines. One of them said when he was young just
after graduating from university, he traveled in Europe for 3 months
hitchhiking from place to place. Japanese who have traveled overseas, and the
ones who themselves have experienced hitchhiking will usually stop for me.

Former Sumo
wrestler, Yoshi

The most interesting person to pick me up today was Yoshi, a former Sumo
wrestler. He said he lived in a Sumo world from 8 years old till 20, and all
he wanted to be in life was a professional sumo. But that dream suddenly
ended with an injury to his knee. The doctor told him he couldn’t wrestle
anymore. In despair he left Japan and moved to San Diego to start a new life.
There he grew fond of the local Mexican people, and learned to speak Spanish.
He also met a Japanese girl in San Diego with whom he fell in love with and
expressed that love. She told him, “Yoshi, you know nothing about real love!
Come to church with me tonight and learn about love.” So he went with her to
a Spanish speaking church in San Diego, heard the Gospel of Jesus for the
first time in his life, and was so moved with the Message he wept with
emotion! God came into his life that night and by and by, he felt called to
become a missionary to Peru! Yoshi described to me in detail life in Peru,
the poverty and the lack of morals. And I thought Japan is tough! The
Japanese are hard to sell but they do have a strong sense of morals in their
culture. Though they don’t know the teachings of the New Testament, many
Japanese live by its principles better than Westerners who do know the Bible.

Yoshi took me to the Adatara parking area just before the junction of the
Ban’estu expressway that goes to Niigata. It was 4:30PM and I still had an
hour and a half of sunlight left. The previous time standing at Adatara I
caught a ride in only 20 minutes, but 3 hours later by 7:30 I still hadn’t
caught a ride and was standing in the dark unable to even read the license
plates until the car was about to pass me. Over 95% of the traffic was
heading toward Tokyo, not toward Niigata. I realized rather than wait for
cars to come to me, I would have to walk up to drivers in the parking area,
the ones that have Niigata license plates. Normally I don’t do this because
drivers who do give me rides this way are usually not friendly or talkative,
but I was in a desperate situation! The first driver I asked did give me a
ride, and I was so grateful to know I would be home in two hours and not have
to try to figure out how to sleep at Adatara that night. �
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Adventure hitchhiking from Osaka to
Tokyo

Muslims praying just after sunset at Fujikawa Service area on the Tomei
expressway in Shizuoka prefecture. The cherry blossoms over their heads are
in full bloom.

April 3, 2010: Osaka was still cold but sunny when I arrived at the Suita
Service area on the Meishin expressway at 10:30 AM. The Meishin expressway
runs from Nagoya to Kobe. The first driver took me to Gozaisho on the Shin
(new) meishin expressway which is just before Nagoya. He said he is 50 years
old and married. Both him and his wife are afflicted with some type of mental
illness and cannot hold a job. The man was friendly but his driving caused me
some alarm at times because it was a bit erratic.

At Gozaisho a van with four ladies and an elderly man took me to Hamanoko
Service area just before Hamamatsu. Hamanako SA is a good place to hitchhike
because it is on the Tomei expressway, a direct road to Tokyo. One of the
ladies is studying English and spoke it fairly well though she has never been
abroad. She studies on her own only with the aid of NHK radio English
classes.

After an unusually long wait of about an hour at Hamanako, a young single
couple named Dai and Marika took me to the Enshutoyota parking area just past
Hamamatsu, only 20 some kilometers further up the road. He would have taken
me a bit further to a larger service area, but I didn’t want them to go out
of their way and there seemed to be enough vehicles at the parking area to
easily catch a ride. But after a few minutes at the parking area, I realized
most of the traffic was local and wondered if I made a mistake getting off
there. I had yet another long wait for the next ride. However, I’ve learned
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from experience that the times I waited the longest often ended with the best
results. God would send somebody special that would make it worth the wait.

At Enshutoyota a saw a group of young men wearing what appeared be an Islamic
type of garb. Some had beards. An hour later a van with the same men drove
past me but stopped about 20 meters down the parking lot. I picked up my
luggage and approached them. There were 7 in all averaging 22 years old, all
university students on a scholarship. Most were from Pakistan but at least
one was from Bangladesh. I saw their van had Aomori plates and knew they
would pass through Tokyo! All spoke English but would also speak either in
Japanese or their own mother tongue to each other. All were frendly and
seemed glad to offer me a ride.

Their names are Mustafiz, the man from Bangladesh who I sat next to, Mahatir
who sat on the other side of Mustafiz, Arif the driver and another Arif, the
front passenger next to him. Behind me sat Shazree, next to him Pika, and
Izzul on the far window side. Mustafiz, 24, had the longest beard.

After two hours we arrived at the Fujikawa Service area. Mustafiz said they
needed to stop and pray. It was 6 PM and the sun was about to set. They said
I could wait in the car while they prayed, but I thought it would be
wonderful to witness them praying, and asked if I could be with them. No
problem they said. There was a beautiful view of Mt. Fuji and I hoped to take
their photo in front of it. After prayer, they said, but by that time it was
already too dark.

I was greatly impressed at the young Muslims’ dedication, faithfulness and
devotion to God. I asked them many questions about their life and religion.
We exchanged different views and doctrines about faith, but there was no
debating or arguing. I told them I never ever believed that Islamic
fundamentalists had anything to do with 911.

Adventure Returning Home to Niigata
City
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Mr. and Mrs. Ii who went out of their way to take me to Niigata City

March 22, 2010: It was unusually windy with a few snow flurries, and the
temperature was just one degree above freezing when I left my friend’s house
in Aomori city at 7:30 AM to walk to the National Highway route 7. I’ve
hitchhiked on this highway before, but this morning people seemed unusually
hard and unconcerned. Nearly everybody was ignoring me and the others who
didn’t would shake their heads or cross their arms meaning “no!” After an
hour and a half and walking several kilometers I got desperate and send an
email text message to my mate for her to pray for me.

Within only a matter of seconds after sending that text message requesting
prayer, I noticed a car stopped about 100 meters up the road and started
walking toward it. Not every stopped car necessarily means the driver is
offering me a ride, but after walking a bit closer, a man got out of the car
and waved me to come! It was a father with his teenage son. They took me to
the Aomori Chuo Interchange which is an entrance to the Tohoku Expressway. It
was only 3 kilometers further up the road, but they saved me at least another
30 minutes walking.

I had originally intended to take Route 7 back home which is the same route
that I came on, but it was already 9AM and I figured perhaps the Tohoku
Expressway would be faster even though I may have longer waits. The wind was
strong and I began to feel cold. It was good to be wearing a heavy winter
coat and woolen hat this trip.

After about an hour a man stopped and offered me a ride to Omagari City in
Akita Prefecture. I rejoiced because this would take me to the Shiwa service
area past Morioka which is about 200 kilometers further or over 1/3 of the
way back home!

After arriving in Shiwa, I remembered that I had quite a long wait there last
year during a previous trip. But this time after only 10 minutes a couple
with a young son offered me a ride. They were going all the way to Chiba
which meant I could go with them as far as the Adatara Service area just



before the junction of the Ban’etsu expressway! This is as good as it gets,
for we arrived at Adatara at 3:30PM or two hours before sunset. I needed only
one more good ride!

The driver was an engineer working with lasers and fiber optic cable
production. I commented to him that such technology must be extremely
complex, and yet it doesn’t compare with the complexity of the human cell. He
smiled when he realized the conversation was leading to creation by
intelligent design.

The engineer was also interested in what I had to say about the fall of the
American government in 1913 when Woodrow Wilson sold the American economy to
a private investor corporation.

At Adatara after only a 15-minute wait, a young couple, Mr. and Mrs. Ii from
Toyama, took me the final 120 some kilometers back to Niigata. May God bless
them greatly for their kindness! They had to get off the expressway to drop
me off which meant it cost them another 1000 yen in toll to get back on.

Back on the road! — Adventure to
Aomori, March 2010

A couple soon to be married who took me from Murakami city toward Yamagata

Princess, the Shih Tsu dog that I have been caring for since December is now
with new owners. I’m now free to continue to travel Japan, meet people, share
my faith, and visit Family International Homes throughout the country.

Mt. Chokai as seen from
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Sakata City in Yamagata
Prefecture

On February 19th I left home and arrived in Aomori city the next day. It was
beautiful weather the first day. The view of Mount Chokai from Sakata City in
Yamagata prefecture was outstanding! It was completely hidden by clouds the
last time I passed it last November. Nine drivers, all very pleasant people,
took me 270 kilometers to Akita city where I stayed overnight. There was very
little waiting time between rides, and I arrived before sundown.

I expected continued fair weather but the next day was cloudy with light
rain. A small fold-up umbrella I always carry with me was sufficient
protection. A truck driver took me as far as Odate city which is just before
Aomori. I considered this nothing short of fantastic because only 7% of the
vehicles I ride in are trucks, and a truck going a good distance was just
what I needed on a rainy day.

The last driver, Mr. Tooru, took me to the very door of my destination.

Second hitchhike adventure 2010

Hitomi (27) who took me back home

Princess the little Shih Tsu dog I am temporally taking care of was taken to
be shampooed, and this set me free from caring for her to do other things.
It’s a beautiful sunny day in normally cloudy Niigata and so I just had to
grab the opportunity to get out again, hitchhike and meet people.

The first driver was a man who appeared to be in his upper 60s, maybe lower
70s. He drove at least 10 kilometers out of his way to take me to a
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convenient location from where to continue my trip. I left him with an
Activated Magazine.

Usually, older Japanese people who pick me up have traveled abroad, or have
had something to do with foreigners, but the man said he has never been out
of Japan. Later he said that his daughter lived in England for 6 months as an
exchange student and was hosted by a British family. Ah ha! Japanese have a
deep sense of obligation when helped by others, or even if any member of
their family was helped, and this man’s motivation was probably to return the
favor. It doesn’t matter to the Japanese if the foreigner in question had
nothing to do with helping his daughter, any Caucasian-looking foreigner will
do. �

A single lady by the name of Hitomi took me back to the area where I left my
bicycle not far from home. I gave her an Activated Magazine, one that had an
article exposing Darwin’s delusion. The Japanese, as you may know, are not
very religious people. In spite of that, their culture reflects very much in
many ways the teachings of Jesus such as being kind to strangers, helping
those in need, etc. They hate falsehood. When I explain that Evolution is one
of the falsehoods they have been fed since childhood, most of them receive
it.

First hitchhike adventure of 2010

Kevin and Yuriko

Jan. 10: I had to make an emergency trip to Oyama city in Tochigi prefecture
to fix a PC. Oyama city is a good 270 kilometers from home. It was snowing
this morning, not a particularly good day to hitchhike! In order to save time
and avoid hitchhiking during the snowfall, I took a train to a station about
30 kilometers away from where I hoped to walk to the Sakae parking area on
the Hokuriku Expressway. Later I found it was way too far to walk to Sakae
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parking, but a kind man who was going to Kashiwazaki took me to Ozumi Parking
which was even better for me.

Snow piled up 3
meters next to a
service station in
Yuzawa

This winter Niigata has had 3 major snowfalls so far, about twice as much
snow as was last year. The traffic moved slowly at points on Kan’etsu
expressway due to the snow and following the snowplows at only 40 kilometers
an hour. It promises to be a good season for the ski resorts. The mountain of
snow in the photo on the left is way over my head or about 3 meters (9 ft.)

Kevin from America and his Japanese wife Yuriko took me to Komayose parking
area which is just before the junction of the Kita Kanto expressway that goes
east toward Oyama.

The last driver was Mohammad from Pakistan. Most Pakistanis who live in Japan
are in the used car sales business, and Mohammad is no exception. He was
quite surprised that I would hitchhike, and asked me why I didn’t come by
train. I usually tell people it’s more fun to hitchhike. Mohammad was
interested to hear my views of the world, and especially about American
foreign policy. I told him that it’s easier for me to better understand
politics and policy living outside of the U.S.A., but there are Americans
living in America, albeit a small percentage (5~10%?) who have not succumbed
to mass media mind manipulation.

December 2009 hitchhike adventure in
central Japan
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The red line shows my trip.

From November 30th to December 5th, I circled central Japan and reached my
year-end goal of 90,000 kilometers distance hitchhiked from August 2003. In
16 vehicles I covered 1420 kilometers passing through Tokyo, Nagoya, Kyoto
and Osaka. This trip also broke my previous record of 2005 of kilometers
traveled in one year.

An interesting person I met on the way to Tokyo was a man who lived in Iraq
for 5 years during Saddam Hussein’s administration and 6 months in Iran
during the Shah’s reign. He is a soil specialist. He was driving a dirty
truck and didn’t look like the scientist and specialist he turned out to be.
He also surprised me with his good English. I asked him if he enjoyed his
time in Iraq and he replied that he thought he would die several times! He
often had to work in the desert suffering both heat and cold. He said that
the mental attitude in that part of the world holds those who are robbed more
evil than the robber!

Mother with daughter who
caught the H1N1 flu virus

The first car was a lady with her 12 year old daughter. I asked why they were
wearing face masks and the mother replied that her daughter just caught the
swine flu! At that point, I wanted to get out of the car, and especially so
when she said she would take me to a train station which was a bit out of my
way. But when I asked the lady to take me only up to the next major
intersection, she replied that she would take me to route 8, a major highway
going to the Sanjo interchange. I decided to accept her offer.

A truck driver leaning way back in the driver’s seat picked me up and took me
to the interchange.

In Kawasaki city I pioneered a new way to get to the Tomei Expressway: Take
the Denentoshi line to Fujigaoka and walk to the Kouhoku Parking area which
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is only about 1.5 kilometers distance from that station.

On the way to Kouhoku, it started to rain. At first, it was only a fine
drizzle and I hoped it wouldn’t get worse because I had no umbrella. I walked
into a shop to ask for directions and the shop lady, seeing I had no
umbrella, offered me one. I was so thankful to have that umbrella later
because it really started to pour when hitchhiking at Kouhoku.

Laid back trucker

Dr. Sato, a professor of medicine in Niigata University took me back home.
It’s always interesting for me to meet highly educated men. We always have
deep conversations about life, health, relationships, politics, science, the
economy, etc., etc. No matter how erudite they are, or think they are, I keep
up my side of any conversation with them despite the fact I barely graduated
from high school. God gave me a marvelous education as a missionary in Japan.

November Hitchhike Adventure to Aomori

University professor Dr. A. Kusumi who took me to Niigata from Hirosaki city
in Aomori Prefecture

Again I went to Aomori city and back, 1060 kilometers, this time in 12
vehicles which includes two trucks. The highlight of the trip was to meet A.
Kusumi, a professor who teaches environmental research at a university in
Nagoya. I met him at the entrance of the Tohoku Expressway near Hirosaki. His
car was packed with his belongings and at first he told me there was no room
for me to sit. But after rearranging his gear I was able to squeeze my feet
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into a small space on the floor and sit in the front passenger seat. Dr.
Kusumi was on his way home to Nagoya and said he would take the expressway
all the way. I rejoiced knowing this would take me all the way home because
the route passes through Niigata!

Dr. Kusumi became very tired after passing Sendai and stopped frequently at
parking areas to rest. My home is about half way to his destination and I
suggested that he spend the night as my guest. He accepted, took me home and
met the rest of my family. I was so glad to return a favor to this kind man
for taking me 550 kilometers back home for free and even buying me dinner
along the way. Dr. Kusumi lived in Israel and studied at the Hebrew
University of Jerusalem for 3 years. (Click on his photo to have a closer
look at his sweatshirt.) You can bet we had quite a few interesting
discussions. �

This trip took me over the 89,000 kilometer mark since I’ve been keeping
stats from August 2003. I think I can surpass the 90,000 kilometer mark
before the end of the year by making another trip. I’m planning one that will
take me to Tokyo, Shizuoka and the Kyoto / Osaka / Kobe area, and this will
bring me well over 90,000 kilometers.

October Adventure to Aomori

A man who took me to Murakami City in Niigata Prefecture

October 30, 2009: I needed to be in Odate City in Akita Prefecture on
November 1st for an appointment at 9:00 AM. Odate is the birthplace of
Hachiko, the faithful dog that would come to meet his master at Shibuya
Station in Tokyo when he arrived returning from work. Hachiko continued to do
this every evening — even after his master died — for a period of 10 years!

Rather than stay in a hotel in Odate, I opted to stay in Aomori city with
friends. Taking the 7:10 train from Aomori would get me in time for my
appointment.

The first ride was a truck driver carrying a power shovel. I think this is
the very first time I rode in a truck with such a heavy load. In the photo
just in front of the truck you can see the two pieces of language I was
carrying.
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Hosaka Takayuki

I made it as far as Akita City that day in 4 vehicles.

Sachiyo who took me to Akita City

The next morning Hosaka Takayuki took me to just outside of Akita City from
where I caught a ride with Sachiyo, (22) whose car was loaded with lugguge.
She said that she was moving from Akita back to her home town in Aomori. She
saw the Akita sign that I was holding, past me once, and then turned around
and offered me a ride. This kind lady even went 60 kilometers out of her way
to take me to my specific destination in Akita!

Sachiyo was my audience for the next three hours while I shared stories from
the Bible with her. Most Japanese know about Adam and Eve in the Garden of
Eden, and they know about the great worldwide flood and Noah’s ark, but they
don’t understand the significance of these historical events. It’s always a
joy for me to share God’s good Word with the dear Japanese people. In
Sachiyo’s case she was already inclined to believe in the existence of the
Great Creator and so she readily prayed with me to accept Jesus Christ as her
Savior after we reached our destination.
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